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Annual Meeting Agenda 

Sunday, January 21, 2018 
 
 

§ Opening Prayer 

§ Motion to Combine Congregational and Corporation Meeting 

§ Vote on Agenda 

§ Renewal of Pastorôs Terms of Service 

§ Treasurerôs Report 

§ Vote on Budget 

§ Other Business            

    

 ÅPer Capita 

 ÅSolar Panels 

  

 

§ Motion to Adjourn 

§ Closing Prayer 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

             
MISSION  STATEMENT:  The First Presbyterian Church of Seneca Falls,  

a member congregation of the Covenant Network, acknowledges one community of people 
 under God.  Therefore, our mission is to serve this community guided by the example of Jesus Christ  
and led by the Spirit of God.  We actively seek to minister to all.  We value Presbyterian tradition,  
the education of all seekers, outreach to those in need and welcoming acceptance for those who  
have found different answers to Godôs call.  For each of us, our Christian journey requires  

faith, hope and love. 
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Pastorôs Annual Report 2017 
 

What happened this year? 

In January, our church was the host site of the Women March. Over 10,000 people attended the march. 
This year I will be a speaker on the Equal Rights Amendment, this historic event that took place in 
our congregation. This led to a larger participation in Convention Days.  

We continued to say goodbye to several church members, but welcomed many new faces into the  
congregation as well. 

We had a couple successful pop-up missions. 
Updates to website, updates on facebook, continuing 90 second sermons and began weekly ENews. 
Ecumenical/Presbyterian Services: The Longest Night, Maundy Thursday, Good Friday, Advent Carol 
Sing and an outdoor worship. 

Hosted the Seneca Singers Holiday Concert and The House of Concern BBQ.  
 

What is happening now? 

Sermon Series- 2018 will mark a departure from the lectionary for me. I will doing several sermon  
series: The Lordôs Prayer; The Last 7 Words of Christ; the Music of The Beatles; the books of  
Dr. Seuss: The Great Ends of the Church: the Minor Prophets and 2018 will end in a Sermon Series 
on the Candles of Advent 

Solar Panels- the roof is almost finished, other cost saving measures are being implemented as we get 
closer to putting panels on Eastman Hall.  

Continuing to work as the Synod Commissioner, serve on the Presbytery Committee of Representation, 
serve as the Vice Moderator for the Synod Permeant Judicial Commission, work as a mediator for 
the Synod of the Northeast, serve on PTO and President of the House of Concern Board.  

 
In 2018 we will continue to delve deeper.  

Story Brand- a marketing tool which will enable us to get our message out in a clearer way.  
Strategic Plan-  Session will be more intentional this year about designing a Strategic Plan. Your input 
will be invaluable.  

Finding ways to continue to partner with community groups to benefit the entire community.  
Nominate Rhoda Bement to the National Womenôs Hall of Fame.  
 

 
On a personal note, my niece, Greta, was diagnosed with cancer. Thank you for allowing me a few days to 
be with the family before her treatment began and for holding her in prayer.  
 
       Peace, Pastor Leah  
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Session Annual Report 
 
     A special meeting of the Session took place on Wed., January 4, 2017 at 8 P.M. to hear  
information and to discuss the break-in at the church building which took place sometime between the 
hours of 4:30 P.m. Wednesday,  December 27th and mid-morning Thursday, December 28th.  Some doors 
and locks were damaged. Keys were taken and locked file cabinets broken into. Cash, checks, and TOPs gift 
cards were taken. Pastor advised Elders that Covert Security Systems is scheduled to assess security needs 
for the building. Session approved spending up to $5000 on necessary repair and/or  replacement to  
present church property items and installation of a better security system. 
     In other business, Pastor reported having discussed the S2 dinners with the main chef, Jim Clark. Both 
have seen a recent drop in attendance and a markedly shrinking volunteer work force. The Wednesday 
Night dinners are seen to have been a successful mission. Volunteer time has however,  taken away from 
other church projects and activities, because everyone has a limited amount of free time and energy. A  
motion was offered and carried, to end the S2 program. A meeting of volunteers will be called to determine 
an end date. 
     On Sunday, January 22, 2017, following the worship service and a luncheon prepared by Membership 
and Parish Life Ministry and members of the congregation,  the Annual Meeting of The First Presbyterian 
Church and Society of Seneca Falls NY was called to order with prayer by the pastor, The Reverend Leah 
Ntuala at 11:45 a.m.  Minutes of the 2017 Annual Meeting will be available at the Annual Meeting in 2018. 
     At its regular January meeting, Session removed the name of Roberta Chase, deceased, from church 
member rolls. Pastor and Marc Smith will participate in Geneva Presbyteryôs anti-racism workshops.  
Comments and praise were heard for the Rev. Dr. Martin Luther King Jr. memorial parade and events on 
Jan. 16th and of our church participation. Moved to seek solutions to pigeon and squirrel invasions and 
damage in the church bell tower. Heard plans for securing and possibly changing the front doors of the 
church building and for engaging a security firm to make security improvements.  The Session also made 
plans for letters and Elder visits to inactive church members. 
     In February, a special Congregational meeting was held on February 19th when Jay Hoyle was elected to 
serve out the remaining one year of Elder Nancy Shusterôs term on the Session.  At its regular meeting on 
February 27, 2017, the Session moved to approve membership for David Litzenberger. Elders also heard a 
report from the Pastor on security updates; moved to send additional church historical material to the 
PCUSA Historical Society in Philadelphia, for safe keeping; agreed to order copies of the book, Waking Up 
White, by Debby Irving for Elders and interested others in the congregation; expressed congratulations 
and heard invitation to attend a dinner in Pastor Leahôs honor on March 21st; heard notes of thanks for 
church hospitality during the January Womenôs March in Seneca Falls; heard more information on church 
acquisition of an atrial defibrillator [AED]; discussed options for repair or replacement of church front 
doors. 
     At its March meeting, Elders discussed the book, Waking Up White; learned of Pastor Leahôs upcoming 
coffee hour program Wonôt You Be My Neighbor?; heard that AED training will begin in April; moved to 
hire All Animal Control to clean the bell tower and secure its four windows with screening; moved to  
replace weather stripping and to install a crash bar on the insides of the church front doors. 
     In April, the Session received acknowledgment from Presbyterian Mission Agency for the churchôs 2016 
offerings; received notice of partial Phillip Plummer estate settlement to the church; learned Pastor will  
attend meeting with Generations Bank regarding the solar panel project financing; learned of presence of 
enlarged  photograph of 1923 Womenôs Rights Convention, to be given to the church; learned work will 
begin on May 5th on front doors and heard praise for Palm Sunday Brunch, Egg Hunt, and numbers  
attending: 50 or more people. 
     During the May  Session meeting  plans were approved for holding a chicken barbecue fund raiser in 
September; heard information from John Hackett regarding the condition of the Eastman Hall roof;  
Property Ministry will organize a team to coordinate this project; received AED information and moved to 
purchase for up to $1500; learned of planned sewing day to crochet sleeping mats for refugees on June 3rd; 
Church Picnic will be at Waterloo on July 23rd. Session moved to remove the name of Bernard Horle,  
deceased, from church member rolls. 
     In June, Elders learned of leaking water damage to Trustee Records for years 1871-1926 and moved to 
investigate the leakage and to seek professional record restoration; accepted the resignation for health  
reasons, of Elder Andy Batty; learned of Pastorôs acceptance into Union Seminary Chaplaincy doctoral  
program to begin summer 2019; set Sunday, July 30th  date for Congregational Meeting for electing elder to 
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the remainder of Andy Battyôs term; heard plans of church participation in downtown Canal Fest in July; 
heard plans for Grief Support group beginning July 11th; moved to accept Louis and Romona Lobdell,  
Honey Gilbert, and Michael Porterfield for church membership. Session moved to remove the name of 
John [Jeb] Becker, deceased, from church member rolls. 
     At Congregational Meeting on Sunday, July 30, 2017, Marc Smith was elected to serve out the term of 
Elder Andy Batty.  There was no regular meeting of the Session in July. 
     In August, Session received Letters of Transfer for Marc Smith, Louis and Romona Lobdell, Honey  
Gilbert, and Michael Porterfield; learned of scheduled conference call with Taitem Engineering [solar panel 
project] discussion to center on possible costs and financing; approved a continuing education leave of one 
Sunday, for Pastor on November 11/12; heard update on Summer Backpack program with left-over food to 
be donated to school systemôs weekend backpack program for children in need; agreed to review policy on 
church loan of tables, chairs, and other property. Heard plans for Virgil Hobbie to do bell tower work as 
former firm backed out; moved to install Marc Smith and Jay Hoyle as Ruling Elders and to receive new 
members on Sunday, September 17, 2017. 
     The September meeting of the Session heard Outreach Ministryôs report of a very successful Chicken & 
Pork BBQ fund-raiser: 150 dinners were sold; heard plans for Elder Jim Clark to appear before Seneca 
Falls Historic Commission regarding church plans to install solar panels on Eastman Hall roof and possibly 
on a section of manse roof; commissioned Elder Marion Crull to represent First Pres. along with the Pastor 
at a meeting of the Geneva Presbytery on September 26th; planned to seek suggestions for suitable walls 
where the large Womenôs Rights Convention photograph could be hung. 
     At its October meeting Elders learned net profit from Septemberôs BBQ fund-raiser was $638; report 
from Treasurer for 17  pledges received to date for 2018; Elder Jim Clark will make a return appearance  
before the Seneca Falls Historic Commission, accompanied by an engineer from Taitem Industries; moved 
to engage Damien Davis Antiques firm to sell or auction Batty family items donated to the church; heard 
from Property Ministry that asphalt roofing has been chosen in preference to metal for Eastman Hall and 
that additional estimates for insulation will be sought; agreed to host Seneca Singers Chorale for its  
December holiday concert; awaiting outcome of polling for worship time preferences. 
     A Congregational Meeting took place on Sunday, November 19, 2017 to invite nominations from the 
membership to the office of Ruling Elder and to present a list of nominees prepared by the 2017  
Nominating Committee [Elders Marion Crull, Jay Hoyle, and Ginny Konz; congregation members Susan 
Harkey, Peter Snyder, and Barbara Van Kirk] There were no nominations from the floor. Pastor Leah  
Ntuala read the list: Susan Harkey, Marc Smith, and Peter Snyder. They were approved by motion, with no 
dissenting votes. A 2018 Nominating Committee will be made up of the following volunteers: Elders  
Marion Crull, Peter Snyder, Susan Harkey, along with congregation members Gary Ippolito and Barbara 
Van Kirk. A motion to approve the composition of the committee was offered and passed. 
     At its regular November meeting, the Session considered suggestions for Sunday worship on December 
24th and planned for Elder ordination and installation in January; approved assistance at Communion for 
older youth on Pageant Sunday, December 17th; discussed ideas for format of next Annual Meeting and set 
a date of Sunday, January 21, 2018; learned that clean-up has been completed in the bell tower and of 
plans for a structural evaluation; heard plans for participation in the Mynderse Holiday Craft Sale,  
December 2nd as a fund-raising effort. 
     The final Session meeting of the year took place on December 18, 2017. A $192,925 budget for 2018, as 
drawn up by Stewardship Ministry, was approved with no changes by the Session. Elders also made plans 
for informal conversations to take place among church members and friends on the subject[s] of how the 
church can be welcoming, compassionate, assume a feeling of community, and how to strategically plan for 
its future. This will all take place at the Annual Meeting on January 21, 2018  following a soup and 
 sandwich luncheon arranged and prepared by Membership and Parish Life Ministry. Elders expressed 
hopes for a good attendance on this day. 
 
     Respectfully submitted, 
     Joyce Lohr, Clerk to the Session 
     January 10, 2018 
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Chancel Choir Annual Report 2017 
 

 
During 2017 our small but excellent choir gathered at 6:00pm Wednesday and 9:00am Sunday 
to prepare music for worship.  We still need more voices, so if you enjoy singing please come 
and join the choir!  Sopranos and basses are especially needed. 

The amazingly dedicated members of our singing and bell choirs provided special music every 
Sunday, including the summer months.  On some Sundays, both choirs provided music.  
Thanks to all of you and to Marjorie Fahrenholz and Carol Millis for contributing so much to 
our worship services. 

This year we were able to enjoy guest soloist, Bruce Green, who shared his special gift of  music 
with us as well as the Brass Quintet and Hedra Harrison on her trumpet. 

Thanks to Ken Dover for playing the piano in my absence, and to the Session, Personnel  
Committee, Pastor Leah and the congregation for your  continued support of the 
music  ministry.  
    Respectfully submitted,   Carl Vollbracht 

Handbell Choir Annual Report 2017 

2017 saw various sized groups of players adding the beautiful sounds of Handbells and Chimes 

to Sunday services and the West Fayette Advent Carol Sing Concert.  Small groups of seven or 

eight people up to the full 5 octaves of handbells kept everyone challenged, whether they were 

playing different notes than usual or working to master a rhythm, bell change, or page turn. 

Thank you to all bell ringers for their juggling of schedules and the support of the congregation 

and staff. And a very special thank you for the wonderful addition of cellist, Shade Zajac, when 

we played the 5 octave arrangement of 'You Raise Me Up' in October. 

      Marge and Carol 
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New Members Annual Report 2017 
Marc Smith 
Marc grew up on a dairy farm in York, near Geneseo.  He graduated from Harrison High School in West 

Lafayette, Indiana. Marc studied farm management and international  
development at Cornell, graduating in 1976.  He joined the Peace Corps where 
he was stationed in Chile and received his Masters in Agricultural Economics at 
the University of New England, in Armidale, New South Wales, Australia. 
 
For the next thirteen years, he worked with his Dad, brother and sister-in-law to 
grow Lawnel Farms, Inc.    Marcôs strong interest in public policy led him into 
Louise Slaughterôs first campaign for Congress in 1986.  Then he ran for election 
as Town Supervisor in 1989.  His work for the Town and Livingston County led 
to his appointment by Senator Moynihan to serve as State Executive Director for 
the USDA-Farm Service Agency. He moved to Syracuse, where he worked on 

many farm policy issues throughout New York State during the next seven years. When his USDA service 
came to an end, Marc returned to Cornell, where he spent the next 15 years working with Bob Seem as  
Assistant Director at the New York State Agricultural Experiment Station in Geneva. Marc retired from 
Cornell in 2015, but has tried to stay actively involved with the issues he cares about most.   
 
Marc has two children: Alexandra, who works in Buffalo as a Search Engine Optimizer; and Connor, who 
graduated from Northwestern University and works as an analyst for an international executive search firm 
in Chicago.  Marc and his wife Linda have been together for over twenty years. Linda works in human  
resources at Wells College.  They live on Cayuga Lake with their two cats, Bailey and Vincent.      
 
David Litzenberger 
David grew up in Waterloo and graduated from Waterloo High School through 
the BOCES program. He had a summer job as a groundskeeper at Seneca  
Army Depot and stayed on through the winter, working there for two years.  
He then moved into the recycling business and worked at one time with Fred 
Parish.  He left there to work for Stillwell as a janitor and eventually a truck 
driver and went on to Connie's Diner, where he's been for the past 17 years, as 
a prep cook, thereby putting to use the adult ed. course in culinary arts he 
went back to BOCES to take.  If it seems like he bounced around a bit early on, 
one constant is he's been a member of the Canoga Fire Department for 35 
years.  He now lives in Seneca Falls. 

 

 
Louis and Romona Lobdell, their daughter Honey Gilbert and Mike Porterfield (behind Don Ritter) 
 

Louis uses his gift of photography and poetry to share his faith: 
 
   Ask God 
Now if you have a problem and for help you dare not ask it, 
Remember the five thousand and that never ending basket. 
Remember how the cripples walked, the lepers were made clean, 
And sight was given to the man whose eyes had never seen. 
 
          Remember how He brought to life 

those whoôd been laid to rest, 
          And all of those He set free, who with demons were possessed. 
          Remember how for all our sins He suffered and He died, 
          And how He sent the Holy Spirit, who with us abide. 
 
         Heôll be with us through dark of night, through freezing wind & snow, 
         No matter what the hour He with us will gladly go. 
         Thereôs nothing that He cannot do, no matter what the task, 
         For of the Father, through the Son, all we need do is ask. 
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Membership and Parish Life Annual Report 2017 
 

The people serving in this ministry are among the most faithfully active in the church. All-church social 
events, fund-raising, pew maintenance, greeting cards to homebound, sick and/or hospitalized church 
members, friends helping friends and reaching out to others in need; are all considered to be part of its 
mission for Membership and Parish Life volunteers. 

The year 2017 was no different for us, except perhaps we have tried even harder to fulfill our calling to 
bring together the congregation in all the realms of parish life and to continue in the task and often, joy; of 
making ours truly, a ñchurch familyò. 

In January, we hosted the Annual Meeting luncheon. Several of us made huge pots of soup and used some 
of our budgeted funds to bring sandwich items from a local caterer. We were helped by many congregation 
members bringing delicious dessert items. 

In the following months, we did the arrangements, table settings, meal plans, etc. for the various pot-luck 
dinners and assisted Jim Clark with the annual Palm Sunday Brunch. This day, April 9th dawned sunny and 
mild and attendance at worship was impressive. Over 50 people stayed on for the brunch and at least one 
extra table had to be set up; which we were delighted to do! Jimôs food never ceases to please and our table 
covers and decorations added to the festivity. 

For the Supper & Game Night on May 5th, the weather had turned cold and rainy. Attendance was  
exceptional: 18 people came, bringing dishes to share and afterwards, many stayed on to play Bridge, 
Scrabble, Euchre, and Checkers. 

On Sunday, June 11th, Jim rustled up one of his tasty spaghetti suppers. There were 31 folks attending and 
some brought desserts. Ice cold watermelon was greedily gobbled. A very warm evening temperature-wise, 
outside and lovely and cool downstairs in the church social rooms. Everyone was happy to be there. 

For the annual Canal Fest in July, our church sold chilled fruit cups of watermelon & grapes. Thanks to 
Jimôs having bought a canopy, our sellers were sheltered from the sun. We didnôt make a great deal of  
money, but we did have our First Presbyterian Church of Seneca Falls banner on display and we hope the 
friendly people in our booth demonstrated to villagers and visitors alike, that we are a welcoming presence. 
[Some out-of-towners came to worship with us the next day!] 

Another ñFirst Fridayò Supper & Game Night took place on October 6th. There were 23 people  
attending; including 4 children, who seem to always enjoy themselves. There was the usual enthusiasm for 
Bridge, Scrabble, and Euchre and a good time for all. 

On Sunday November 12th, morning worshippers were greeted with the wonderful aromas of roasting  
turkey and stuffing, emanating from the church kitchen. That night, his work completed, Chef Jim Clark 
presented us with another delicious turkey dinner. Just under 50 people attended; some bringing a dessert 
and/or vegetable dish. Some take-away boxes were filled with turkey, stuffing, mashed potatoes, gravy, 
cranberry sauce, squash, & dessert for friends unable to come in person. A cold night outside, but warm 
and cheery in the church social rooms!  

At the Mynderse Holiday Sale on December 2nd, Membership/Parish Life people had set up a table where 
many items hand-crafted by us and talented crafters in the congregation could be sold. Two of us had made 
ñColor Conesò: pinecones dipped in paraffin & colored powders to be lit and burned in a fireplace or fire pit. 
We still have a few, if anyone is interested. Here again, we didnôt have much in the way of monetary gain 
from the crafts and candies, but our annual Wine Raffle was profitable. 

Thatôs it for a quick re-cap of Membership and Parish Life Ministry activity in 2017. Our group, with the  
exception of Jim C., presently consists of all women. We like to think men can engage in parish life  
ministry, as well. Many do play supporting roles and we are grateful. We are certainly open to all genders; 
as we like to say: 

We are an ñequal opportunityò ministry. 
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Membership and Parish Life Annual Report 2017 contôd 

 

Our THANKS to all the congregation for your participation in and support of our activities. [Remember we 
sell TOPS cards every Sunday; if you arenôt already doing so, please consider participating by using a TOPS 
card once in awhile.] 

To all reading this report: YOU are cordially invited to join us! 

Membership/Parish Life, this year: 

Jim Clark, Susan Derr, Claire Damaske, Joanne Elyseev, Susan Harkey, Ginny Konz, Joyce 
Lohr, Carolyn Seem, Nancy Shuster, Barbara Van Kirk, and Pastor Leah Ntuala and with 
special thanks to Karen Beals and Peter Snyder, for their many helps to us, and with thanks 
to our husbands who do work around the church while weôre in a meeting. 

 

+    +    +  
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 


